




leaching Moment
Center for Teaching Excellence

By James Berg

Tips for Getting a Discussion Going
In October 1999, the Center for Teaching Excellence organized 

a workshop on leading a discussion, led by Kristin Langellier 
and James Berg. Much of the material for the workshop came 
from the teaching experiences of Langellier, winner of the 1991 
Presidential Outstanding Teaching Award, and Berg, director of 
the Center. Below is some of the material from the workshop.

Ideas for getting discussions started include:
▼ Use a brief writing exercise to let students gather then- 

thoughts.
▼ Use think-pair-share, i.e., have students think individually 

for a minute or two, turn to the person next to them to 
discuss their ideas for three minutes, and then have a full- 
group discussion.

▼ Ask open-ended questions with more than one right answer.
▼ Ask questions that call not only for recall or 

comprehension, but for application, synthesis or analysis.

The following tips were adapted by Kristin Langellier from 
Stephen Brookfield and Stephen PreskiU’s, Discussion as a Way 
of Learning (Jossey-Bass, 1999):

Strategies for Distributing Participation in Discussion

1. Set up and monitor ground rules for talking in class. 
Reaffirm them when you need to throughout the semester. 
Monitor and act against any speech that is hostile to individuals.

2. Model expectations for distributing participation in discus­
sion groups early in the course (e.g., inviting others to talk, 
controlling how long any one student speaks, giving way to other 
speakers, welcoming questions and criticism, arguing against 
your own ideas, stumbling and making mistakes, etc.).

3. Decenter yourself and facilitate students talking with each 
other. Don’t overestimate the value of your own contributions 
(the sound of your own voice) and don’t underestimate what your 
students can do. Ask yourself: Do I respond to every student who 
speaks? Do students pause before responding to each other 
because they expect me to make a comment each time?

4. We often do not give students enough time for thought in 
discussion. Consider calling for time-outs - periods of reflective
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silence when students think about important points that have 
been made, contradictions that have surfaced, omissions that 
occur to them, and where the discussion should go next. 
Students make a few notes on these matters, and teachers begin 
the next phase of discussion by asking students who haven’t 
spoken much to read out what they’ve written.

5. Introduce regular exercises and rules for discourse that 
guard against one person’s dominating the conversation (e.g., 
being able only to talk about other people’s ideas, waiting three 
turns before speaking again, etc.)

6. Vary kinds of participation: whole class in class, small 
groups in class, electronic discussions, etc. When you work with 
small groups, assign specific roles or tasks for participants. This 
gives purpose, a sense of security, and distribution. Migrate 
among the groups to monitor and encourage participation.

7. Keep track of and analyze classroom participation, 
including your own. (Do a record yourself; ask one or two 
students to do it for you; invite a trusted colleague to observe and 
record, audiotape or videotape.) Consider distribution of talk 
among students and how your own behaviors facilitate, interrupt 
or stall discussions. ▲

Early Tool Makers continued from page 8
comparing formal tools from sites, it has been hard to tie different 
groups together. Using the technological approach, I will try and 
piece things together for a more coherent picture representing 
that part of the world.”

Tanner’s early observations of the lithic technology at 
Quebrada Jaguay indicate that much of the stone tool making 
was in the later stage of reduction - near completion.

Preliminary assessment indicates that material was quarried 
and the initial steps of making tools occurred somewhere else, 
and then the tools were finished at this site. In final reduction, 
such as bifacial reduction for a spearhead or scraper, pressure 
flaking could have been done with an antler or shell.

“We also found a source of some of the lithic material, the 
obsidian (a volcanic glass) at a quarry in the highlands about 
130 km from the coast,” says Tanner. “The question is whether 
groups were trading or involved in seasonal migration. This 
exotic rock could also indicate a coastal population going into the 
highlands, or highland populations coming to the coast and 
exploiting the resources.

“Lithic analysis is going to help establish connections with the 
highlands. One of the goals of the project is to visit the quarry 
sites to look for direct ties to the coastal site.”

Also aiding in making those connections will be geographic 
information system (GIS) applications, which Tanner is incorpo­
rating into his research. The stone tool chips Tanner is analyzing 
include pieces of chert, quartz, sandstone, obsidian, petrified 
wood and other volcanic-type rocks.

In piecing together the mystery, Tanner is analyzing more than 
10,000 specimens, including the first collected from the excava­
tion in 1996. In a lab in South Stevens, the specimens are being 
numbered and cataloged; information is then entered into a 
database.

Following his master’s work, Tanner plans to pursue a Ph.D. in 
anthropology. His goal is to focus his research on modeling 
studies, “looking at the bigger picture by integrating data from 
different sites to make hypotheses about what’s going on.” ▲
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Student Leaders continued from page 7
affairs professionals, designed to empower and challenge 
students to be effective campus and community leaders. Topics 
included women in outdoor leadership; discovering the leader 
within you; diversity; motivating and energizing others; value­
based and inclusive leadership; and ethics.

Keynoting the opening and closing sessions of the conference, 
and taking part in workshops, was leadership educator Michael 
Poll. Poll is the creator of the Leadership Development Inventory 
and Student Leadership Assessment instruments for evaluating 
student leadership. He also is the author of more than 20 educa­
tional articles on leadership, personal growth and organizational 
development.

This year’s conference was divided into three tracks: emerging 
leaders, ethical leadership and general. The tracks were specially 
designed to meet the needs of varying levels of experience and 
interest of students.

Student leaders apply to their respective institutions for the 
opportunity to represent their colleges or universities at the 
conference.

This is the second year that the conference will be held at 
Maine Maritime Academy. While attending the conference, 
participants were housed on the Academy’s training vessel, the 
State of Maine.

The conference is organized by the Maine State Leadership 
Cooperative, a group of student affairs professionals from higher 
education institutions throughout the state. The Cooperative’s 
goal is to promote leadership development and networking 
among emerging and experienced student leaders.

The Cooperative was founded by the University of Maine, 
University of Southern Maine, University of Maine at 
Farmington, Maine Maritime Academy and the University of 
New England. In the last three years, membership in the 
Cooperative and participation in the annual conference have 
grown. Last year’s conference, also held at Maine Maritime, 
attracted more than 230 student leaders representing 16 higher 
education institutions in the state.

“No one institution has the resources to provide its students 
what a Cooperative like this can,” says Sheri Cousins, director of 
Organization and Leader Development at the University of 
Maine and a founding member of the Maine State Leadership 
Cooperative. “By pooling our resources, we can bring student 
leaders together from different campuses to network, learn and 
hone leadership skills, and explore their futures in leadership.”

The UMaine students selected to attend the Maine State 
Leadership Cooperative Student Leaders Conference Feb. 4- 6:

SPEAKERS BUREAU AND SPECIAUSTS 2000 AVAILABLE
Each year the University of Maine compiles a list of its personnel who 

are specialists in their fields, including many who are available to speak 
to groups and organizations. The free guide, Speakers Bureau and 
Specialists List 2000, lists over 200 speakers covering more than 500 
topics in subject areas, as well as 110 specialists in 318 areas of exper­
tise. To obtain a copy of Speakers Bureau and Specialists List 2000 or 
for more information, call 581-3743, or visit the Website: www.umaine. 
edu/speakersbureau.

Mehwish S. Amin Michelle Rodrigue Glen Chase
Ukeme Awakessien Jamie Rogers Anthony Cox
Emily Ann Cain Sarah E. Smith Sharad Rathnam
Michelle Gagne Lyndsay Tower Tarun Rathnam
Rani Gould Natasha Watson Nick Runco
Zainab T. Oyetunji Brea P. Williams Aaron T. Sterling
Jenna Petelle Brandi Williams Ryan Watts
Lindsay Rice Stephanie Zehler
Janet Riese Ryan Burgeson

Office continued from page 7
Similar lines of communication will be opened with faculty 

advisors of student organizations, as well as other members of 
the University community interested in mentoring. A Consult 
the Expert list will be compiled with names of faculty, staff and 
experienced students who volunteer to offer their advice to 
groups with particular issues or questions.

A tool being created this semester by the office of Organization 
and Leader Development is a how-to Student Organization 
Manual. The manual will include information to assist student 
groups in development, promotion and programming. It also will 
serve as a resource guide.

UMaine students also will come together on an advisory board 
for the Office of Organization and Leadership, helping determine 
the mission and direction that will most benefit groups and their 
contributions to student culture and experience.

Ib begin to address specific issues of student groups, a needs 
assessment survey has been sent to the almost 130 student orga­
nizations on campus, including clubs, Greek groups, academic 
associations and honor societies. Once compiled, the survey 
responses will offer a sense of how student groups are operating 
on campus, from how members view the effectiveness of their 
organization to levels of participation and drawbacks to growth, 
such as competition for limited resources on campus.

“A goal is to create a cooperative among student organizations 
in which they can work jointly, reflect student needs and objec­
tives, and succeed in their programs,” Cousins says. “So far, 
we’ve heard most that students want workshops and opportuni­
ties to network with other student leaders, including those on 
campus and at other higher education colleges and 
universities.” ▲

Book Ends
New & Noteworthy at the University Bookstore

Lies Across America: What Our Historic Sites Get Wrong, by James 
Loewen, The New Press (2000). James Loewen's last book, Lies My 
Teacher Told Me, a debunking of high school American history textbooks, 
was UMaine’s Class Book selection for 1998-99. Now, using the same 
honest approach and subversive take on misinformation, Loewen looks at 
more than 100 sites where history is told on the landscape. Including 
historical markers, monuments, outdoor museums, historic houses, forts 
and ships, this new book investigates how many of these cherished sites 
interpret our history in a way that is profoundly wrong. Here, the author 
attempts to correct these flawed versions of our public histories, as well as 
raise questions about what we as a nation choose to commemorate and 
how. This book is a reality check for anyone who has ever sought to learn 
about America through our public sites and markers.

The New City, by Stephen Amidon, Doubleday (2000). It's 1973. The 
Vietnam War is winding down and the Senate Watergate hearings heating 
up. In Newton, Md., a pristine, meticulously planned community, an inno­
cent misunderstanding is about to set the two men who control its quiet 
streets on a fateful collision course. The seeds are sown for racial discord 
and hate in a city that was born of a vision of racial harmony. The New City 
is a powerful and thought-provoking account of American idealism meeting 
American racism head-on in the 1970s.

Gap Creek: The Story of a Marriage, by Robert Morgan, Algonquin Books 
of Chapel Hill (2000). In his latest novel, Robert Morgan revisits the vivid 
world of the Appalachian high country to follow Julie and Hank in their new 
life on Gap Creek. As Julie and Hank scratch out a life for themselves, they 
don’t know what to fear most - the floods or the flesh-and-blood grifters who 
insinuate themselves into their lives. Their struggles with nature, work, the 
changing century, and the disappointments and triumphs of marriage make 
Gap Creek a powerful and intimate story.

Note: The last day for full refund on textbooks is Tuesday, Feb. 8.
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Malcolm Hunter Jr., 
professor of wildlife 
ecology and Libra 
Professor of 
Conservation Biology, 
gave a seminar on "The 
Biological Dynamics of 
Landscape” at the 
National Catholic 
University of Chile, 
Santiago, Dec. 15. In 
addition, he presented 
a keynote address, 
“The Biological 
Dynamics of 
Landscapes,” at the 
Modeling Forested

Landscapes and Wildlife Workshop, 
Cloquet, Minn., Nov.4. He also gave 
a talk, “Natural Processes as 
Models for Managing Ecosystems," 
at the Biology Department, 
University of Minnesota, Nov. 5.

Douglas Allen, professor of philos­
ophy, has been elected vice presi­
dent of the international Society for 
Asian and Comparative Philosophy. 
Allen will become president of SACP 
in fall 2000 and will serve a two- 
year term as president.

Douglas Nangle, assistant 
professor of psychology, and 
Cynthia Erdley, associate professor 
of psychology, have been appointed 
co-editors of a book, Friendship and 
Psychological Adjustment. In addi­
tion to co-editing the book, Erdley 
and Nangle will contribute a chapter. 
The book, published by Jossey-Bass 
Publishers, is part of a series, New 
Directions for Child and Adolescent 
Development, and will include contri­
butions from several leading peer 
relations researchers.

Mark Lutz, professor of economics, 
led a book discussion on Plundering 
Paradise, by Robin Broad with John 
Cavanagh, at the Rockport Opera 
House, Jan. 26. The discussion was 
held in collaboration with the 
Thirteenth Annual Camden 
Conference on Southeast Asia.

Jeffrey Wilhelm, associate 
professor of literacy education, has 
been named a visiting professor at 
St. Paul's School, a college-prepara­
tory day school in Brooklandville, 
Md. Wilhelm began his teaching 
career at the boys' school as an 
English and German teacher in the

early 1980s. He will be working with 
the school this semester as part of 
a research project examining boys' 
stances, attitudes and practices 
around literacy activities, both in and 
out of schools.

Nancy Hall, assistant professor of 
communication sciences and disor­
ders, had her research on interven­
tion for co-existing stuttering and 
language impairment featured in the 
January 2000 newsletter of the 
Stuttering Foundation of America. 
The Stuttering Foundation of 
America is a nonprofit organization 
concerned with the prevention and 
treatment of stuttering. It distributes 
over a million publications worldwide 
to people who stutter, their families, 
and professionals each year.

Per Garder, associate professor of 
civil engineering, was honored in 
January with the Best Paper Award 
by a committee of the federal 
Transportation Research Board. 
Garder’s paper describes the 
effects of a new roundabout in 
Gorham on traffic safety, delay, 
capacity and the environment. "The 
paper clearly shows that there are 
improvements in all these areas, 
but a lot of drivers do not think that 
the roundabout is a good solution 
for similar sites," says Garder.

Two Navy ROTC Midshipmen and 
UMaine students have received 
recent honors. Jeffrey Prager, a 
mechanical engineering major, 
received the Midshipman of the 
Semester Award for the fall ‘99 
semester. His selection was based 
on his overall performance in leader­
ship, academics and physical readi­
ness. Gary Raymond, a computer 
engineering major, received the New 
York City Post Society of American 
Military Engineers S. Everett Hunkin 
Scholarship for 1999. The scholar­
ship is awarded in recognition of 
high moral and outstanding 
scholastic standards. In addition, 
the following students have been 
selected to participate in the indi­
cated Navy fields after graduation: 
Officer Candidate Howard Craig, 
Submarine Program; Midshipman 
Troy Degerstrom, Surface Warfare 
Program; Midshipman Amanda 
Kantorowski, Surface Warfare 
Program; Midshipman John Selman, 
Aviation (Pilot) Program.

We Remember
▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲A

A/ice Stewart
Alice Stewart, emerita professor of history, co-founder of the 

Canadian-American Center and UMaine alumna, died Jan. 7. She 
leaves behind a considerable legacy at the University and in 
Canadian Studies, as well as an extensive network of friends, 
former students, and academic colleagues in Maine, the United 
States and Canada.

With her academic accomplishments and renowned teaching 
abilities, she is considered one of the most distinguished professors 
at the University of Maine in the last half-centuiy.

Stewart attended public schools in Brunswick, and then moved 
on to the University of Maine, her father’s alma mater, where she 
graduated in 1937 with a degree in history. She pursued graduate 
studies at Radcliffe College (Harvard), receiving a master’s degree 
in 1938 and a doctorate in 1946. Her main research interest was 
on the 19th century imperial policies of Sir John A. Macdonald, 
Canada’s first prime minister.

Stewart joined the UMaine history faculty in 1947, where she 
served with distinction until 1980.

During her long academic career, Stewart spearheaded estab­
lishment of UMaine’s interdisciplinary program in Canadian 
Studies, now one of the leading programs of its kind in the country. 
She developed the graduate program in Canadian history, joined 
with Professor Edgar Mackay in founding the Canadian-American 
Center in 1967, and built up the world-class collection of 
Canadiana in Fogler Library.

Although she published scholarly articles and book reviews in a 
number of Canadian and American journals, her main academic 
interest was in bibliography; the strength of the library’s Canadian 
collection reflects that expertise and knowledge.

Stewart was an inveterate traveler to Canadian studies and 
Canadian history conferences, making friendships with many 
academics on both sides of the border. She was particularly inter­
ested in Canada’s Maritime provinces, and was well know in the 
region.

As one of the pioneers in the study of Canada in the U.S., 
Stewart received notable recognition. She was awarded the Donner 
Medal from the Association for Canadian Studies in the United 
States, and honorary degrees from the University of New 
Brunswick and St. Mary’s University, Halifax.

At the University of Maine, the History Department named its 
seminar room in her honor. She also received a MaryAnn Hartman 
Award and an Alumni Career Award.

On meeting Alice Stewart for the first time, her towering height 
and formal bearing presented a forbidding appearance. Yet she 
was a person much concerned with the well-being of others. An 
excellent advisor to graduate students and a mentor to young 
faculty, Stewart had time for all she met and kept in touch with 
many of her former students. The great affection that her students, 
colleagues, and friends had for her is revealed in the many appre­
ciative messages received in recent days at the Canadian- 
American Center and Department of History.

Campuswide Calendar
The University of Maine Master Calendar is a searchable electronic listing 

of on-campus events for the academic year that have been submitted for 
inclusion. The Web-based Master Calendar is located at www.calendar. 
umaine.edu and on FirstClass (in the Newsstand folder). If you have events 
already scheduled, send your listings to the Master Calendar. If you are 
planning an event and want to check for other activities scheduled at partic­
ular days and times, check the Master Calendar or call 581-3745.

STUDENT ACADEMIC CONFERENCE TRAVEL FUND DEADLINE
The Student Academic Conference Travel Fund for undergraduate students 
will hold its second competition of the academic year. This fund serves 
undergraduate students who need financial assistance for travel to meet- 
ings/conferences of an academic nature. Applications must be submitted 
to the Office of Academic Affairs, 201 Alumni Hall, by Monday, Feb. 21. 
Money will be awarded for travel taking place between Feb. 22 and 
Sept. 25. Applications are available from Joan Day, Office of Academic 
Affairs, 201 Alumni Hall. 581-1547.
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Museum of Art continued from page 1
The University will tree-lease the facility for five years, in 

exchange for providing museum-level programming, and commu­
nity enrichment and non-credit courses in the arts.

For its part, the University will provide an art museum with 
an annual operating budget. UMaine’s permanent art collection - 
valued at $6 million - will be moved to Bangor. Exhibits will be 
offered on campus and at the new facility.

The Museum of Art Advisory Board has launched a fund- 
raising campaign to raise $200,000 to furnish and light the 
Museum. Depending on the success of fund-raising efforts to 
renovate and equip the facility, the Museum could relocate to 
downtown Bangor as early as next January.

“We are taking a bold step in moving away from campus,” says 
Museum of Art Director Wally Mason. “While we will not 
compete with the Portland Museum of Art, we now can become a 
leader, particularly in the top half of the state. We have had that 
potential all along, but not in the facility we’ve occupied on 
campus. This is the best solution in the long-term for the 
Museum. The Museum will still be here, but it just happens to be 
off campus.”

A new art building has been a top priority of the UMaine 
Capital Plan since 1992. Initially, the proposed building was to be 
the new home of both the Department of Art and the Museum of 
Art, which for years have functioned in Carnegie Hall in less 
than a third of the space they need, according to national accred­
iting standards.

However, a feasibility study for such a building indicated that 
the costs for constructing a new building including a museum 
would be significant, “probably beyond our resources to provide 
the facility we wished to have,” says Eilers.

As part of its outreach and marketing strategies, the Museum 
and Department were developing plans to establish a community 
arts center in downtown Bangor. The findings of the feasibility 
study were viewed as “an opportunity to accelerate our commit­
ment to the downtown,” says Mason. In light of the feasibility 
study, the Museum turned its attention to the possibility of 
finding a new home in Maine’s third-largest city.

This year’s capital plan lists as one of its top priorities for new 
buildings a $5 million art and design facility for the Art 
Department.

“Last summer, we began talking to Bangor about the idea of 
not just a community arts center with changing exhibitions and 
classes but a whole museum downtown,” Mason says. “With the 
University stepping up with a much larger project, the commit­
ment took on another level for the city.”

The Museum’s new home will include galleiy space, studios 
and classrooms, preservation and preparation facilities, a gift 
shop and office space. The Museum will occupy three floors of the 
Freese’s building, almost 12,400 square feet. Of that, nearly 6,000 
square feet will be dedicated to exhibition space in five galleries, 
compared to the 2,400 square feet now in Carnegie’s two 
galleries.

The most frequent request from Museum patrons is for greater 
access to the University’s permanent collection, says Mason. 
Carnegie limited the amount and frequency pieces from the 
collection could be viewed; a large number of pieces have never 
been exhibited on campus. In the new museum, at least two 
galleries are expected to be designated for exhibitions of collection 
pieces.

The relocation will raise the Museum’s visibility and public 
awareness of the largest fine arts collection owned entirely by the 
citizens of Maine.

“So many problems will be solved with this new space,” says 
Mason. “It will make the program more attractive to donors, who 

can now be assured the works they give will be seen and stored to 
museum-level standards. We will be able to offer changing exhibi­
tions in a variety of different mediums in the other galleries, 
including community-based shows.

“One of the biggest reasons to go downtown is that our fund­
raising goals will be easier to attain,” says Mason. Operating an 
urban-based museum makes UMaine eligible for federal and 
private grants. In addition, a more community-based facility will 
locally and geographically expand the Friends of the Museum 
group.

The Museum plans to offer arts programming for all ages, 
tailored to the interests of the community. Classes and workshops 
for adults and children, juried and invitational exhibitions, 
exhibits of other visual arts such as animation, lecture series, 
gallery events and celebrations throughout the year are already 
proposed for the new museum.

“Five years from now, I expect the Museum will be like Grand 
Central Station,” Mason says. “We will be offering museum 
programs, allowing us to bring in significant collection. We will be 
seeing a level of community involvement that we could not have 
imagined on campus.”

The joint venture between Bangor and UMaine is “a win-win 
situation,” says Eilers. “At this time, the University would have 
difficulty building the kind of museum that would bring in trav­
eling exhibitions, host a large number of people and get the visi­
bility one would like to have for a major undertaking of this sort.

“ The city of Bangor needs partners to revitalize the downtown, 
and arts are an important part of any revitalization. Bangor has 
the facility in need of content, we have content in need of a 
facility. Because of this venture, there are opportunities to make 
incredible resources available to both, for the people of Bangor 
and our students.” ▲

PRESIDENTIAL OUTSTANDING TEACHING AWARD
In recognition of the importance of outstanding teaching to the 

University of Maine, nominations are now being accepted for the 2000 
Presidential Outstanding Teaching Award.

The Presidential Outstanding Teaching Award is presented annually to 
a tenured University of Maine faculty member who has demonstrated 
outstanding commitment to and ability in the teaching area, while main­
taining a commitment to scholarship and public service. The recipient 
will receive a medallion and $1,500.

Deadline for receipt of nominations is March 1. Late nominations will 
not be accepted.

Nomination forms can be obtained from Carole Gardner, Office of 
Academic Affairs, 201 Alumni Hall, e-mail: caroleg@maine.edu or 
FirstClass: Carole Gardner or phone: X1617.

19TH PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEE ACHIEVEMENT AWARDS
The Professional Employees Advisory Council (PEAC) seeks to raise 

the awareness of the campus community about the indispensable contri­
butions that represented and non-represented professional employees 
make to the quality, diversity and overall mission of the University.

This year, two awards will be given to professional employees whose 
actions and activities above and beyond normal work responsibilities 
have provided outstanding service to their fields, to UMaine, or to the 
community as a whole. In recognition of the employees’ accomplish­
ments and contributions, a cash stipend of $1,000 is presented to each 
awardee. Awards are presented at the annual spring employee banquet.

Submit nominations to PEAC President Joyce Henckler, Heritage 
House, 101 College Ave.

Deadline for receipt of nominations is March 1.

MAINE PERSPECTIVE 17

mailto:caroleg@maine.edu


Positions Available
▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲A

The qualifications within the listings below are greatly abbreviated. In 
order to assess your background relative to the job and to submit the most 
effective application, contact the hiring department for more complete 
information. Guidelines for filling professional positions are available by 
contacting the Office of Equal Opportunity, xl226. A Request to Fill form 
must be approved before posting in Maine Perspective.

Cartographer/Designer, National Poetry Foundation, Historical Atlas of 
Maine Project. Full-time position, initially for one year, with extensions subject 
to funding. Qualifications: Required: Advanced degree (normally a Ph.D.) in 
geography or cartography or related field, or equivalent experience; must have 
extensive knowledge and experience in computer-based cartography; must be 
able to travel throughout Maine, normally requiring a driver’s license. 
Preferred: Project management and supervisory experience. Salary Range: 
$40,000-$60,000, commensurate with experience. Review of Applications: 
Will begin 3/1/2000. Start Date: 7/1/2000. Contact: send curriculum vitae, 
examples of work, and three letters of reference to: Professor Burton Hatlen, 
Project Coordinator, Historical Atlas of Maine, University of Maine, Room 304, 
5752 Neville Hall, Orono, ME 04469-5752.

The John M. Murphy Chair of International Business Policy & Strategy, 
Maine Business School. Appointment at the rank of full or associate 
professor. Qualifications: Earned doctorate in business, or a closely related 
discipline, and be highly effective in teaching business policy, strategy and 
international business. The results of the candidate’s research activity will 
have appeared in well-regarded publications and support the candidate's repu­
tation for scholarly excellence. The Murphy Professor is expected to facilitate 
community international awareness and to stimulate business competitive­
ness. An interest in Canadian-American issues, while not a requirement, would 
complement the University’s outstanding Canadian-American Center. The 
candidate should also be effective at mentoring junior faculty and facilitating 
cross-cultural collaborative projects. Review of Applications: Will begin 
2/28/2000 and continue until the position is filled. Possible Start Date: 
9/1/2000. Contact: Nominations, applications and supporting materials 
should be sent to: Robert Strong, CFA, Chair, Murphy Search Committee, 
Maine Business School, University of Maine, 5723 D.P. Corbett Business 
Building, Orono, ME 04469-5723.

Mechanical Engineer, Department of Facilities Management. Full-time profes­
sional appointment. Qualifications: Bachelor's degree in mechanical engi­
neering; professional engineering license; excellent oral and written 
communication and organizational skills; knowledge of computer application 
and operation; four years of related work experience in design, maintenance, 
and operation of plumbing, heating, ventilation and steam general systems. 
Salary Range: $32,000-$45,000. Review of Applications: Will begin 
2/22/2000. Contact: Send letter of intent, resume, and the names of at 
least three references to: Executive Director, Facilities Management, University 
of Maine, 5765 Service Building, Orono, ME 04469-5765.

Head Men’s Soccer Coach, Department of Athletics. Full-time, fiscal-year 
appointment. Qualifications: Required: Bachelor’s degree; excellent organiza­
tional, oral and written communication skills; minimum of three years coaching 
experience at the collegiate level; knowledge of and demonstrated commit­
ment to NCAA rules and regulations; ability to travel, normally requiring a valid 
driver’s license. Preferred: Master’s degree; NSCAA or USSF National 
Coaching certification. Review of Applications: Will begin 2/18/2000. Contact: 
Send letter of application, resume and names of three references to: Jim Dyer, 
5747 Memorial Gym, Orono, ME 04469-5747.

Assistant Dining Service Manager, Department of Student Auxiliary
Services, Dining Services. Full-time, fiscal-year position. Qualifications: Degree 
in hotel/restaurant and institutional management or culinary arts preferred. 
Demonstrated commitment to total quality management and supervisory expe­
rience; excellent oral and written communication and organizational skills; 
some computer and culinary knowledge; knowledge of CBORD Menu 
Management System, AT&T Harco Access System and Lotus 1-2-3 
Applications; ability to do frequent lifting and standing. Preemployment phys­
ical and credit check required. Salary Range: $26,000-$28,100. Review of 
Applications: Will begin immediately and continue until position is filled. 
Contact: Send letter of application, resume, and names and contact informa­
tion of three references to: Dan Sturrup, Chair, Assistant Dining Service 
Manager Search Committee, University of Maine, Suite 101, 5734 Hilltop 
Commons, Orono, ME 04469-5734. Telephone: (207) 581-4706; Fax: (207) 
581-3663.

Assistant Director of Admissions and Athletics Liaison, Admissions Office. 
Ongoing, full-time position. Qualifications: Required: Bachelor’s degree 
(master’s preferred); excellent written and oral communications skills, 
including ability to work with and relate to students, guidance counselors, 
parents, University faculty and staff; excellent organizational abilities; frequent 
travel, normally requiring a valid driver’s license; and experience with 
computers. Preferred: Professional experience in counseling, higher education 
administration and/or student personnel work; experience working with college 
athletic eligibility. Salary Range: $27,000-$30,000. Review of Applications: 
Will begin 2/10/00 and continue until the position is filled. Start Date: 
Available immediately. Contact: Send letter of application, resume and names 
of three references to: Jonathan Henry, Director of Admissions, University of 
Maine, Admissions Office, 5713 Chadbourne Hall, Orono, ME 04469-5713.

Grant Accountant I, Office of Research and Sponsored Programs. Ongoing, 
full-time regular, fiscal-year position. Qualifications: Required: Bachelor’s 
degree, but candidates with accounting experience who will complete a bach­
elor’s program by 6/30/2000 will be considered. Successful work experience 
in professional accounting; proven analytical and critical thinking skills; demon­
strated ability to communicate effectively with internal and external users of 
accounting services. Preferred: Degree in accounting; familiarity with university 
policies and accounting system procedures as related to sponsored projects; 
solid working knowledge of e-mail, spreadsheets, and database management 
systems. Salary Range: $25,000-$34,000. Review of Applications: Will begin 
3/1/2000. Contact: Send letter of application, resume, and contact names 
for three current references to: Richard Carlson, Office of Research and 
Sponsored Programs, University of Maine, 5711 Corbett Hall, Orono, ME 
04469-5711. Direct all questions to Richard Carlson at 207/581-1471.

Publications Editor (Position #65), The University of Maine Cooperative 
Extension. Full-time, fiscal-year appointment. Qualifications: Required: 
Bachelor’s degree in English, journalism, communication or related fields; 
master’s preferred. Significant experience in writing and producing educational 
materials for targeted audiences, print production, publications management 
and electronic publishing, along with demonstrated written and verbal commu­
nications skills; demonstrated organizational and time management skills; 
demonstrated ability to manage multiple priorities; self-motivated, with proven 
ability to work as part of a team; advanced computer skills, particularly exper­
tise working with word processing and desktop publishing software. Ability to 
travel both in- and out-of-state, normally requiring a valid driver’s license. 
Preferred: Background and experience in Extension education. Salary Range: 
$30,000-$38,000. Review of Applications: Will begin 3/17/2000. Contact: 
Send complete packet, which includes letter of intent, resume, all transcripts 
and three letters of reference tailored to fit position to: Sandra Vaillancourt, 
Room 103, 5741 Libby Hall, Orono, ME 04469-5741. Applicants are respon­
sible for providing complete packets for committee review. Only complete 
packets will be considered. For complete job description with detailed state­
ment of qualifications, contact Sandra Vaillancourt at 1-800-287-0274; 207- 
581-3191; or e-mail sandyv@umext.maine.edu

The University of Maine does not discriminate on the basis of race, 
color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, national origin or citizenship status, 
age, disability or veteran status, and promotes affirmative action for 
women, minorities, persons with disabilities and veterans. Unless other­
wise specified, the jobs are full-time and the address for the application 
information is: the contact person listed, department, University of Maine, 
Orono, ME 04469.

The University of Maine Alumni Association 
is taking Black Bear pride to

WALT DISNEY WORLD - APRIL 17-24 
Join family, friends and UMaine alumni

$925 per person, based on a party of four; prices vary with party size; 
Alumni Association members receive $50 off each package.

($150 refundable deposit required; bookings must be paid by Feb. 15) 
Prices include round-trip airfare from Portland, ground transportation from 

airport to hotel, accommodations for seven nights, 
six-day Park Hopper Pass.

For information and reservations, call the University of Maine 
Alumni Association, 581-ALUM or 1-800-934-ALUM.
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Council on Women continued from page 2
The goal of this newest Council initiative is to make it clear to 

women in the University community that their environment is 
taken seriously, says Brenda Willette, the new chair of the 
Council’s committee. “That is our job on this committee of the 
Council, an advisory extension of the President’s Office. We are 
not here to correct matters but to be aware of the environment 
for women, to observe and to advise,” she says. “Hopefully by 
looking at the environment for women on campus, we can 
improve the comfort level for all.”

Impetus for the project came last spring when the Council was 
asked to recommend how to handle offensive graffiti on a bath­
room wall and on student desks. To learn more about issues that 
affect the environment for women on campus, Council members 
walked through six buildings, including Fogler Library and the 
Union. Their goal was to begin to identify aspects of the physical 
environment on campus that diminish what should be a 
welcoming climate for all on campus, especially women.

“We expected to find more problems in the environment 
related to gender, especially in the public areas, but we were 
pretty impressed overall,” says Barker. “Most often, aspects of 
the physical environment that were unwelcoming were unin­
tended, where the impact on gender was not considered.”

For example, a newly installed front counter in an academic 
office was an ideal height for tall people standing to use it. But 
for members of the support staff working at their desks and the 
students sitting in chairs waiting for assistance on the other 
side, the counter was more like a barrier. When the committee 
pointed out the problem, the building manager agreed and 
lowered the height of the counter to create a more welcoming 
environment for all.

In another campus building, the decor of a conference room 
once included the portraits of former deans of the college - all 
men. “We can’t undo history or reinvent deans as women but we 
can look for compensatory ways to achieve a better balance. Put 
up photos of women who are visiting scholars to the college,” 
Barker says. “Some time ago, occupants of that building did just 
that, and we found wonderful examples of how to make an 
environment more welcoming with portraits of women on the 
walls and a diversity mural on an upper floor.”

Elsewhere, graffiti carved into desktops and written on bath­
room walls revealed homophobic and sexist messages. In one 
building, occupants told members of the committee that any 
woman-friendly flyers pertaining to women-oriented programs 
and issues have been removed from the bulletin boards.

As a result of the many positive examples of changes and 
improvements on campus to make it more inclusive, and the few 
but worrisome incidents of intolerance, the Council worked 
throughout the fall semester to develop a form for assessing the 
physical environment of the University community.

Members of the committee, and anyone interested in 
furthering the dialogue about the campus environment for 
women, will make half-hour visits to buildings across campus 
this semester.

Subsequently, building managers will receive “environmental” 
feedback from the committee, including kudos for those aspects 
that are particularly effective in conveying a sense of welcome 
and inclusiveness of all. The committee also will share its find­
ings with Facilities Management, which is dedicated to ongoing 
quality control efforts in campus buildings, including removing 
graffiti as soon as possible.

“We are not environmental police looking for what’s wrong 
with campus but hope to identify and highlight attempts to 
make this a welcoming community,” says Barker. “We also need 

to educate the community about maintaining a welcoming envi­
ronment.

“It is an opportunity for observation, outreach and interaction 
around the physical environment. What excites me about this 
project is its potential to create the sense of community and 
personal connections with people to make the University an even 
better place,” Barker says. ▲

Memorial Union continued from page 2
December 2000. Phase IV. renovation of the north end of the 
Union, is scheduled for December 2000-June 2001.

In 2001, the area now occupied by the Bookstore will be reno­
vated from January-August as Phase V of the project. The 
project’s final phase will involve renovation of the Union lobby 
from April-August.

The Union expansion and renovation project was slated to 
begin last year, but was delayed because the original bids came 
in higher than anticipated. The project was modified and bid 
requests were re-issued. Bids based on the new plan were 
opened last December.

Under the original plan, the upper floors were to be renovated 
to make new office space for student organizations. Under the 
new plan, student organizations, including Student Government, 
Maine Campus and WMEB radio, will relocate to spaces in and 
near the area now occupied by the Bookstore. The Bookstore will 
relocate to a 16,000-square-foot area on the first floor of the 
Union addition. The fourth floor of the Union will be used for 
storage and as a place for mechanical operations.

Funding for the Union project comes from the Bookstore, 
Student Auxiliary Services (Housing and Dining Services), 
private donations and a student-approved fee of $3.50 per credit 
hour, which will begin once the building is substantially 
completed. Private donations to the project total $2.25 million.

An updated model of the expanded and renovated building is 
available in the Union lobby. While the floor plan of the facility 
has undergone some reorganization since that model was first 
developed, the footprint and the exterior of the building remain 
largely the same. ▲

UMAINE
NEW DINING SERVICE HOURS FOR SPRING 2000

By customer request, Dining Services has extended hours for spring.
All dining commons, Monday-Friday

Breakfast 7-9 a.m.
Continental Breakfast 9-10:30 a.m.
Lunch 11 a.m.-2 p.m. 
Dinner 4:30-7 p.m.

Stewart and York Commons, Saturday-Sunday
Brunch 11 a.m.-2 p.m.
Dinner 4:30 -7 p.m.

Bear’s Den, 7 a.m - 10 p.m., Sunday-Friday; 7 a.m.-midnight, Saturday;
Damn Yankee, 8:30 a.m.-6:30 p.m., Monday-Friday; Union Coffee 
Shop, 7-2 a.m., Monday-Friday; noon-2 a.m., Saturday- Sunday;
M.C. Fernaid’s, 7 a.m.-2 p.m., Monday-Friday; Hilltop & SouthSide 
Markets, 10:30 a.m.-ll p.m., Monday-Saturday
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Fund for the 
Improvement of 
Postsecondary 
Education supports 
projects of collaboration 
between the U.S. and 
the European 
Community with a focus 
on problem areas or 
improvement 
approaches in postsec­
ondary education. 
Proposals to establish 
consortia for the coordi­
nation of curricula, 
exchange of students, 
and opening of educa­

tional opportunities, are encour­
aged. Deadline: March 17.

National Endowment for the Arts 
has issued guidelines for its
FYO1 grants to organizations in five 
programs: Creativity, Organizational 
Capacity, Access, Education, and 
Heritage/Preservation. Deadline for 
the first two is March 27; for the 
remainder, Aug. 14.

National Center on Adult Learning 
makes grants of up to $5,000 for 
practitioner-based research. 
Proposals are invited to identify 
curricular strategies, faculty 
behavior, application of new 
technologies, and/or institutional 
practices most likely to support high 
rates of success among non-tradi- 
tional college students. Deadline: 
April 3.

Robert Wood Johnson Foundation's 
Investigator Awards in Health
Policy Research support projects to 
interpret, develop, or advance ideas 
or knowledge that can improve 
health or healthcare policy in the 
U.S. Applications are encouraged

from investigators in diverse fields 
with innovative perspectives and 
unconventional approaches to 
address broad policy issues or prob­
lems. Letters of intent due April 7.

U.S. Environmental Protection 
Agency seeks research to develop 
and apply models that integrate 
human activities with natural 
processes associated with climate 
change and variability. Priority 
research will focus on ecosystems 
or on human health. Projects must 
involve collaboration between social 
and natural scientists, the coupling 
of existing models, and application 
of the integrated models to case 
studies. Deadline: April 26.

AARP Andrus Foundation funds 
psychosocial, behavioral, health, 
and policy research on aging, as 
well as projects to develop and 
test applications of research find­
ings. Current priorities focus on two 
issues: living with chronic health 
conditions, and aging and living envi­
ronments. Maximum award: 
$100,000. Letters of inquiry serve 
as preproposals and may be 
submitted at any time.

For more information, call Research 
& Sponsored Programs, xl476, 
or visit our Website: www.ume. 
maine.edu/~spd/index.html

SNOW UNE AVAILABLE
Information about the

University’s class schedule 
during inclement weather is 

available by calling 581-SNOW 
or toll-free, 1-800-581-SN0W.

INSTITUTIONAL ANIMAL CARE AND USE COMMITTEE MEETINGS
The Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC) would like to 

remind investigators/instructors that no research, teaching, or testing activ­
ities using live vertebrate animals shall be initiated until the IACUC has 
approved a protocol for such use.

Listed below are the meeting dates for the spring semester. Completed 
Protocol Review Forms should be submitted two weeks before the meeting 
date in order to be reviewed at that meeting. Protocol review forms and 
copies of the University's Policies and Procedures for the Humane Care 
and Use of Animals are available from Gayle Anderson, Office of Research 
and Sponsored Programs, 424 Corbett Hall, X1498. The information is also 
available at the ORSP Website, www.ume.maine.edu/~spd/index.html.

PLEASE NOTE: There has been some confusion about work with fish or 
chicken embryos. IACUC approval is required for any work involving fish or 
chicken embryos if a notochord is formed. This includes their use in 
research, teaching, or testing. The only time IACUC approval is not required 
for work with those embryos is when the work is conducted AND completed 
prior to the formation of a notochord.

IACUC Meeting Dates (submit protocols at least two weeks before 
meeting date): Feb. 22, March 28, April 18, May 16.

PHI KAPPA PHI GRADUATE FELLOWSHIP COMPETITION
The Honor Society of Phi Kappa Phi has announced its annual fellowship 

competition in support of the first year of study in graduate or professional 
school. All national nominees (one applicant per chapter is chosen to repre­
sent the chapter in the national competition) receive a lifetime membership 
in Phi Kappa Phi.

The first fellowships of $500 each were granted in 1932. Since that 
time, the Fellowship Program has grown to its current status, awarding up 
to $380,000 annually in the form of 50 Fellowships of up to $7,000 each 
and 30 Awards of Excellence of $1,000 each for post-graduate study at 
accredited institutions of higher learning. The 80 scholarships are awarded 
on a competitive basis to students pursuing first-year graduate or profes­
sional study on a full-time basis, normally within one year following the 
receipt of the baccalaureate degree.

Interested students should contact Scott Delcourt, the scholarship and 
awards coordinator for the UMaine chapter of Phi Kappa Phi, 2 Winslow 
Hall, to receive the application materials. Application deadline is Feb. 18.

Founded in 1897 at the University of Maine, The Honor Society of Phi 
Kappa Phi is the oldest and largest interdisciplinary honor society. 
Reflecting the organization's mission of recognizing and promoting 
academic excellence in all fields of higher education is its Graduate 
Fellowship Program.

What’s khead
▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲

1ST ANNUAL UMAINE 
SENIOR FORMAL 

February 12

THE UNIVERSITY OF MAINE 
OPEN HOUSE 
February 21

TENTH ANNUAL GAMES DAY 
AT THE HUDSON MUSEUM 

February 22

AMIRI BARAKA ON ISSUES OF 
RACE AND CLASS 

IN THE UNITED STATES
March 1

The University of Maine
Maine Perspective 
Department of Public Affairs 
5761 Public Affairs
Orono, Maine 04469-5761
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